
















Department of Defense 
Regional Environmental Coordinator, Region VII Testimony 

House Bill 2169 
An Act concerning the Kansas finance development authority; relating to energy 

conservation improvements and energy conservation measures.  
  
    Co-Chairperson(s) and members of the committee, I am very pleased to have 
this opportunity to speak to you in support of House Bill 2169.  I am Stanley 
Rasmussen, Regional Counsel for the US Army Central Regional Environmental 
Office and am here on behalf of the Department of Defense and its facilities 
within the state of Kansas. 
 
     House Bill 2169 addresses an issue that is important to the Department of 
Defense, specifically conservation of energy and renewable energy use. 
  
    The Department of Defense is the federal government’s single largest energy 
user, consuming 55 percent of total energy used by the government. With more 
than $5 billion of its annual budget allotted to the purchase of energy, the 
Department of Defense is the largest energy consumer in the nation.   For 
example, within the DoD, the Army spends nearly one billion dollars per year to 
purchase energy for use at our facilities nationwide.  This equals roughly twenty-
two percent of all the energy consumed at federal facilities throughout the United 
States.  Given this dollar amount, the Army must be mindful of costs, where a 
mere one percent change in energy efficiency can be worth nearly ten million 
dollars.  Accordingly, the Department of Defense welcomes opportunities to 
improve energy efficiency and/or save money on energy expenses.   
 
     The Department of Defense (DoD) sees substantial benefit in acquiring and 
utilizing innovative, cost effective technologies such as, geothermal, solar, 
biomass, and wind energy to support the mission at our facilities.  Fostering 
renewable energy use and supporting the development of better renewable 
technologies not only expands the diversity and availability of the DoD’s energy 
supply but improves the reliability and security of our power systems and benefits 
the environment.    
 
     On 24 January 2007, the President of the United States issued an Executive 
Order pertaining to the Strengthening of Federal Environmental, Energy, and 
Transportation Management.  The Order sets aggressive goals for federal 
agencies to improve energy efficiency and reduce greenhouse gas emissions.  In 
addition, the Order instructs federal agencies to pursue the use of renewable 
energy and strongly encourages the development of renewable energy 
generation projects on federal property.  (A copy of this Executive Order is 
attached for your reference.) 
 
    Prior to issuance of the Executive Order, the Department of Defense was 
already working closely with leaders of the Environmental Task Force in the 



Counsel of State Governments (CSG) to develop an energy conservation 
resolution.  In December 2006, this collaborative effort resulted in CSG approval 
of a Resolution on Renewable Energy Development at Department of Defense 
Facilities.  This resolution supports state governmental programs that encourage 
the development of renewable energy projects in partnership with Department of 
Defense facilities.  The Resolution also encourages state governments to support 
the enactment of state and federal financial, regulatory and policy incentives for 
renewable energy development on or near military facilities.  The resolution goes 
on to suggest possible incentives such as grants, loans, rebates, industry 
recruitment, bond programs, tax incentives and production incentives.  (A copy of 
this important resolution from CSG, is also attached for your reference.)    
 
    This significance of House Bill 2169 is that it not only affords the Department 
of Defense an opportunity to meet the requirements of the Executive Order, but 
also provides model legislation for other states to follow.  Passage of this bill also 
provides federal facilities in Kansas and the state an opportunity work together by 
combining and leveraging funds in a manner which will help support growth of 
the Kansas renewable energy market.   
 
    For the reasons stated above, the Department of Defense supports this 
legislation and encourages its approval by this committee.  I thank you for taking 
the time to consider our comments on this bill, and I am pleased to respond to 
your questions.   
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DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY 
US ARMY ENVIRONMENTAL COMMAND 

CENTRAL REGIONAL ENVIRONMENTAL OFFICE 
601 EAST 12TH STREET, SUITE 647 

KANSAS CITY, MO  64106-2896 

 
March 2, 2007 

 
Re:      House Bill 2169 
 
  
Honorable Karin Brownlee  
and Honorable Nick Jordan  
Co-Chairperson, Committee on Commerce 
Kansas Senate 
State Capitol Building 
Topeka, KS 66612 
  
Dear Chairpersons: 
  
 
       I am writing to you to express support for the proposed legislation contained in 
House Bill 2169, which is currently before your committee.  As the Department of 
Defense, Regional Environmental Coordinator for Standard Federal Region VII, which 
includes the State of Kansas, I appreciate the opportunity to provide comments on this 
important legislation.  Attached for your review, is a copy of our testimony concerning 
House Bill 2169.  This testimony will be presented by Mr. Stanley Rasmussen, Regional 
Counsel for my office.   
  
       I welcome the opportunity to work with you and your committee on any matter that 
may affect Department of Defense facilities in the state of Kansas.  If you have any 
questions, my point of contact for this matter is Mr. Mark Salley, Regional 
Environmental Coordinator for Region VII, (816) 389-3447, or e-mail 
mark.salley@us.army.mil or Mr. Rasmussen, (816) 389-3448 or e-mail 
stanley.rasmussen@us.army.mil.   
 
 I thank you for the opportunity to comment on House Bill 2169 and would 
appreciate it if you would share this letter with members of your committee. 
     
                                                                          Sincerely, 
 
  
  
 
                                                                          Stephen C. Scanlon 
                                                                          DoD Regional Environmental Coordinator 
                                                                          Region VII 
 
  


